SUFFOLK COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE

SUMMARY MINUTES OF THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES MEETING

CULINARY ARTS & HOSPITALITY CENTER, ROOM 135D

RIVERHEAD, NEW YORK
NOVEMBER 12, 2009
The meeting was held on Thursday, November 12, 2009 in Room 135D of the Culinary Arts & Hospitality Center, Riverhead, New York.
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James Canniff
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* * * * * * * * * *

Absent:

Thomas J. Germano



Trustee

David Ochoa




Trustee 
Guests:


Tricia Saunders



County Executive’s Budget Office

* * * * * * * * * *
Chairman Ernesto Mattace recognized Ms. Tricia Saunders representing the Suffolk County Executive’s Budget Office.  She read a statement on behalf of County Executive Steve Levy.  The statement expressed the County Executive’s views on the proposed new management benefits and salary schedule to be voted on today by the Board of Trustees.

* * * * * * * * * *
A motion to approve the October 22, 2009 Board of Trustees minutes was seconded and approved unanimously.

* * * * * * * * * *
A motion to approve Resolution Nos. 2009.85 through 2009.88 was seconded and approved unanimously.  
RESOLUTION NO. 2009.85      APPROVING MONTHLY SPONSOR SERVICES FOR SUFFOLK COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE  

WHEREAS, the State University of New York Regulation No. 602.7 requires the Suffolk County Community College Board of Trustees to review and approve all Sponsor provided services and their estimated value in advance of the service being rendered, and 

WHEREAS, the regulation also requires the approval of the payment of each Sponsor Service satisfactorily performed, and

WHEREAS, health insurance is considered a Sponsor Service, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the health insurance payment to the County of Suffolk in the amount of $1,533,054.12 for the month of October 2009 (Attachment I) is hereby approved by the Board of Trustees. 

*********

RESOLUTION NO. 2009.86    ADOPTING THE STATE OF NEW YORK DEFERRED COMPENSATION PLAN

WHEREAS, the Suffolk County Deferred Compensation Board has written the State Deferred Compensation Board seeking a determination as to whether the employees of Suffolk County Community College can continue to participate in the Suffolk County Deferred Compensation Plan, and 

WHEREAS, if the State Deferred Compensation Board advises the Suffolk County Deferred Compensation Board that the College’s employees can no longer participate in the County Plan, the College wants to provide an alternative deferred compensation plan to its employees, and
WHEREAS, adopting the Deferred Compensation Plan for Employees of the State of New York and Other Participating Public Jurisdictions (Plan) for the voluntary participation of all eligible employees would provide such an alternative, and 

WHEREAS, the College is a local public employer eligible to adopt the Plan pursuant to Section 5 of the State Finance Law, and
WHEREAS, the College has reviewed the Plan established in accordance with Section 457 of the Internal Revenue Code and Section 5 of the State Finance Law of the State of New York, and
WHEREAS, the purpose of the Plan is to encourage employees to make and continue careers with the College by providing eligible employees with a convenient and tax-favored method of saving on a regular and long-term basis and thereby provide for their retirement, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that, in the event the College is notified that its employees may no longer participate in the County Deferred Compensation Plan, the College hereby adopts the Deferred Compensation Plan for Employees of the State of New York and Other Participating Public Jurisdictions for the voluntary participation of all eligible employees, effective the date on which its employees must withdraw from the County Deferred Compensation Plan, and it is further

RESOLVED, that the appropriate officials of the College are hereby authorized to take such actions and enter such agreements as are required or necessary for the adoption, implementation and maintenance of the Plan, and it is further

RESOLVED, that the Administrative Services Agency is hereby authorized to file copies of this resolution and other required documents with the President of the State of New York Civil Service Commission. 

*********

RESOLUTION NO. 2009.87    ADOPTING A CLASS SIZE PROPOSAL FOR RDG-099 

WHEREAS, there are specific class size provisions as set forth in Appendix H of the collective bargaining agreement between the County of Suffolk, Suffolk County Community College and the Faculty Association that charges the Class Size Committee to review and propose class sizes, and

WHEREAS, the Class Size Committee convened, reviewed, and has recommended a reduction in the seat limits college-wide for RDG-099 (Reading), and
WHEREAS, a survey of other institutions teaching similar courses revealed that for pedagogical and instructional delivery purposes the class size of RDG-099 should be significantly lowered to enable assessments tailored to the individualized and academic needs of the students, and

WHEREAS, the recommendation of the Class Size Committee was submitted to the Vice President for Academic and Student Affairs and the College President, who accept the recommendations, and 

WHEREAS, current economic conditions present a challenge for the College, the President recommends revising the implementation plan recommended by the Class Size Committee, and

WHEREAS, the revised plan will allow for an immediate reduction in the class size from 28 to 26 in Spring 2010 and the College will make its best efforts to reduce class size from 26 to 24 in Fall 2010, and
WHEREAS, lowering the class size to meet the Committee’s recommended seat limit of twenty is dependent upon the acquisition of additional funding for the 2011-2012 academic year, including the additional faculty lines needed within this discipline, and 

WHEREAS, sufficient funds exist in the budget to implement the initial class size reduction through Spring 2010, after which further reductions will be contingent upon the approval of funding, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the Board of Trustees hereby adopts the modified Class Size proposal to take effect in Spring 2010.
*********

RESOLUTION NO. 2009.88    ADOPTING A SALARY AND BENEFIT PLAN FOR EXEMPT EMPLOYEES

WHEREAS, the provisions of the New York State Education Law and the State University of New York regulations promulgated in accordance with such law authorize and direct the boards of trustees of community colleges within New York State to set the terms and conditions of employment of those individuals who work at such colleges, and
WHEREAS, the Middle States Commission on Higher Education warned the College that its accreditation may be in jeopardy due, in part, to the Board of Trustees lack of autonomy and authority to establish the compensation and benefits for members of senior management, and
WHEREAS, a survey was undertaken to assess the competitiveness of the current base pay levels of the College’s exempt administrators with those of senior-level administrators at comparable community colleges across the country and to compare the compensation (annual salary and benefits) for the College’s exempt administrators with that of the highest-graded Guild administrators, and 

WHEREAS, the results of the survey were used to develop a salary and benefit plan for exempt employees that is more competitive with the external market and removes barriers to advancement opportunities for members of the Guild of Administrative Officers, and 

WHEREAS, this salary and benefit plan would address existing inequities between exempt and Guild salaries and benefits, enhance the College’s ability to retain exempt employees, and allow the College to attract the most qualified external and internal candidates for exempt positions, and

WHEREAS, the plan appropriately aligns the compensation and benefits of exempt positions in accordance with the greater scope, complexity and responsibility of such positions, and
WHEREAS, the Personnel Committee of the Board of Trustees has recommended the adoption of this salary and benefit plan for College employees who are excluded from collective bargaining agreements, and

WHEREAS, the Board of Trustees has considered such recommendation and has determined that the adoption of this plan is in the best interests of the College for the reasons enumerated above, and

WHEREAS, sufficient funds exist in the budget to implement the plan, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the Board of Trustees hereby adopts the salary and benefit plan for 

exempt administrators as provided in Attachment II to take effect January 1, 2010.
* * * * * * * * * *
Vice President for Business and Financial Affairs, Nancy Stier, presented the College Finance Report.  She stated that it is very similar to last month’s report.  Estimated revenues are up.  The budget is up by $4.8 and had been adjusted for the hiring of additional adjuncts due to higher enrollment.  The cost for this adjustment is $750,000.  There is a budget carryover of $1.7 million and the end of the year should realize a $3.1 million carryover.  This figure does not account for any potential State budget cuts. 

* * * * * * * * * *
Chairman Mattace updated the Board on the progress of the Presidential Search Committee.  He said it is going well.  He stated that the Committee is holding interviews of finalists next week.  The Committee will then provide its three recommendations to the Board of Trustees.  Chairman Mattace stated that the Committee members are working very hard.

* * * * * * * * * *
Trustee Paul Pontieri expressed his thanks to Steve Schrier and the Suffolk Center on the Holocaust, Diversity and Human Understanding for its banners that were borrowed and placed at the Patchogue Middle School on South Ocean Avenue in Patchogue.  Trustee Pontieri spoke about an event at the school that focused on the message and theme of the banners; the results were truly inspirational and powerful for the children and community.  Trustee Pontieri believes that issues of diversity, immigration and tolerance should be taught at the elementary and middle school level to be effective in a person by the time they are an adult.  He felt committed to continuing this work and thanked everyone involved.  He said that the event, however small and inconsequential it might have been, will truly have a greater impact over time and for the betterment of the Patchogue community and others.
Secretary and Trustee George Kane complemented Trustee Pontieri’s on his impressive work in the Patchogue community.

Trustee Belinda Alvarez-Groneman told the Board that she was attending the Bank of America 2009 Scholarship Initiative Awards tonight to be held at the Long Island Museum in Garden City.  

Student Trustee Chigozie Oninanya reported to the Board about his recent attendance at the SUNY Assembly meeting in Binghampton.  It was an information business meeting.  Voting on issues was based on student enrollment and SCCC was given 5 votes since it is one of the largest schools.  Topics included the NYS Governor’s proposed budget cuts.  Student Trustee Oninanya reported that over 10,000 student signatures had been received to protest these cuts.  Hundreds of calls to local legislators were also made.  He stated that it was an excellent trip where he was proud to be representing the College.  Student Trustee Oninanya also had an opportunity to learn more about a partnership between the College and Cornell University called the Pathway to Success Program.  It is for students interested in continuing their education.  He thanked Vice President James Canniff and Counselor Mary Dernbach for their help and guidance in this area.  Student Trustee Oninanya stated that he is interested in pursuing this program and found the information insightful.  

* * * * * * * * * *
Chairman Mattace told the Board that he is representing the College on the SUNY Chancellor’s Strategic Plan Initiative Committee.  He will attend a meeting in Delhi, New York in January.  The goal of the Committee is to present a strategic plan that will guide SUNY over the next 5 years.  Chairman Mattace provided information to the Committee about the College’s Culinary Institute and community partnerships.  He expressed pride in being part of this elite planning group.  
Chairman Mattace mentioned that Professor and Sister Mary Ann Borrello is being honored tonight at an event by the March of Dimes for her great work.  

Chairman Mattace told the Board that the Board committees will be working hard on several topics and then present them to the Board as a whole.  He understands everyone’s time is valuable and felt the work of the individual Committees will provide the best and most efficient information.  He reminded each Board member to speak to him if they wish to adjust their position on the various committees.  
* * * * * * * * * *
Trustee Belinda Alvarez-Groneman asked about the Culinary Arts Center pie sale.  A flyer was passed around for the Trustees to order.
* * * * * * * * * *
Interim President George Gatta said the College is ready as they await the news of any State mid-year budget cuts.  As per information in the media, decisions could be made by next Tuesday.  The College has been taking specific action to position the College when and if cuts are made.  Interim President Gatta said that Interim Executive Vice President Shaun McKay headed a working group of College personnel including Vice Presidents, Association Vice President Bright, Assistant Vice President Gloria, Campus Executive Deans, College business officers and others who are looking at short term and long term strategies.  A cumulative cut of $7.5 million is possible and will affect this year and next year’s College budget.  From a revenue standpoint, the College is in good shape and finished ahead from last year.  

Trustee Paul Pontieri asked if there were any caps on reserves.  Interim President Gatta answered no, but there are national standards.  Trustee Pontieri said that school districts have caps.  He thanked Executive Vice President McKay and Vice President Stier for their recommendations to the Board.  He stated that the College is in a challenging fiscal period and will be over the next year and a half.
* * * * * * * * * *
A motion to enter into executive session for purposes of personnel matters and litigation was seconded and passed unanimously.  With no action to be taken, the meeting was adjourned at 9:35 a.m.  
The next meeting of the Board of Trustees will be held on Thursday, December 10, 2009 at the Alumni Room of the Brookhaven Gymnasium on the Ammerman Campus.

Respectfully submitted,







George Kane, Secretary
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